Cabinet

A meeting of Cabinet was held on Thursday, 5th February, 2009.

Present: Cllr Ken Lupton(Chairman), Cllr Mrs Jennie Beaumont, Cllr David Coleman, Cllr Robert Cook, Cllr Alex Cunningham, Cllr Terry Laing, Cllr Mrs Ann McCoy, Cllr Steve Nelson and Cllr Mrs Mary Womphrey.

Officers: N Schneider, H Dean (CE); J Danks, D Hurwood, (RES); M Robinson, R Poundford (DNS); J Humphreys, T Beckwith, R Hill, R Kench, J Morrison (CESC); D E Bond, M Waggott, G Birtle, P K Bell, C Lunn (LD).

Also in attendance: Cllr Harrington (Chair of Children and Young People Select Committee), Cllr Eddy (Vice Chair of Children and Young People Select Committee), Cllr Dixon, Cllr Mrs Rigg, E Shassere (Director of Public Health for Stockton PCT).

Apologies: There were no apologies.

CAB Declarations of Interest 132/08

Councillor Cunningham declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 4 - Building Schools for the Future (BSF): Strategy for Change 2 as he was a governor at Westlands School and Abbey Hill School.

Councillor Coleman declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 6 - Strategy for Change, Primary Capital Programme as he was a governor at Mill Lane Primary School and Tilery Primary School.

Councillor Cunningham declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 6 - Strategy for Change, Primary Capital Programme as he was a governor at Westlands School and Abbey Hill School.

Councillor Mrs Beaumont declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 6 - Strategy for Change, Primary Capital Programme as she had a relative that was a pupil at Levendale Primary School.

Councillors Cook, Cunningham and Nelson declared personal/non-prejudicial interests in respect of agenda item 4 - Building Schools for the Future (BSF): Strategy for Change 2 as they were members of governing bodies of the schools referred to in the report. Also Councillor Cook had a relative that was a pupil at one of the schools referred to in the report.

Councillor Cook declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 9 - Economic Climate Update Report as he worked within the chemical industry.

Councillor Mrs McCoy declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 9 - Economic Climate Update Report as she was the Chair of Stockton District Information and Advice Service.

Councillor Cunningham declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 10 - City Region Status - Expression of Interest as he was member of the Regional Development Agency.

Councillor Mrs Cains declared a personal non prejudicial interest in respect of agenda item 4 - Building Schools for the Future (BSF): Strategy for Change 2 as she was a governor at Blakeston School.

CAB Minutes of meetings held on 4th December 2008 and 8th January 2009 133/08

The minutes of the meetings held on 4th December 2008 and 8th January 2009 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

CAB Building Schools for the Future (BSF): Strategy for Change 2 134/08

Consideration was given to a report on Building Schools for the Future (BSF): Strategy for Change.

On 21 July 2008 Cabinet agreed the BSF Strategy for Change Part One (SfC1) for submission to government. That document was circulated for Members information and described in outline how the Authority intended to use BSF investment to transform educational opportunities for young people in the borough. SfC1 was approved by government agencies in September 2008. The second part of the Strategy for Change (SfC2) was due for submission. The document concentrated on those schools included in the first of the two BSF funding waves: the six mainstream secondary schools in central Stockton, the two secondary special schools, the pupil referral unit and the proposed Academies in Stockton and Thornaby. A second Strategy for Change would cover the remaining schools when the timing of the second wave of funding was confirmed.

SfC2 included the outcomes of option appraisals to determine the nature of building work appropriate to each school site to support educational transformation within the BSF capital funding allocation. SfC2 also expanded on key elements of the BSF education strategy that would apply borough-wide. All secondary headteachers and college principals had contributed to the development of these sections of SfC2.

SfC2 must include a statement confirming that the Wave 6 project would be affordable within the resources available to the Authority. A summary of the affordability position was included in the report. The Authority was also required to reaffirm its acceptance of the national BSF funding and procurement model including a Local Education Partnership as the local delivery agent, and a centrally managed ICT service for schools. This was first agreed by Cabinet on 5 October 2006 and a letter signed by the Leader of the Council and the Chief Executive was sent as part of the Readiness to Deliver submission. The draft SfC2 as circulated to Members repeated that commitment to the national models.

- 1. The draft Strategy for Change Part 2 as presented to Members be submitted for assessment by government agencies.
- 2. In consultation with the Cabinet Member for Children and Young People, the Director of Children, Education and Social Care be given delegated authority to make any necessary minor amendments to the Strategy, prior to its

submission to relevant government agencies.

CAB 135/08

Raising Expectations - Enabling the System to Deliver

Consideration was given to a report on the progress to date in preparing for the transfer of funding and commissioning responsibility for the delivery of quality education and training for young people aged 16-19 from the Learning and Skills Council (LSC) to individual Local Authorities (LAs) from 2010.

The report also outlined the Tees Valley Sub-Regional Group's Stage 2 assessment proposal detailing commissioning and partnership arrangements to support the transfer.

In September 2008, following Cabinet agreement, the 5 Tees Valley Authorities submitted to the Director of Children and Learners GO:NE a joint statement of intent outlining how the Tees Valley Authorities intended to work together as a sub-regional group to deliver their new responsibilities for the strategic commissioning of 14-19 education and training on transfer from the LSC in 2010. Individual Cabinets signed up to the sub-regional arrangement. Stockton was identified as the lead authority.

The proposed Tees Valley Sub-Regional Group (SRG) had been ratified. Stage 2 of the process was an assessment, carried out by DCSF in March 2009, to enable a readiness to deliver judgement to be made regarding the group's capacity to deliver at sub-regional level. Groups were invited to submit proposals detailing their commissioning and other partnership arrangements by the end of February 2009, to enable an assessment to be made by April 2009. This was intended to allow sufficient time for working/shadowing relationships to be agreed with the LSC for the start of the commissioning year in September 2009.

By the end of February 2009, the Sub-Regional Group must submit a plan to Government Office North-East outlining it's readiness for operating in the transition year including:

- * Governance arrangements;
- * Decision making process;
- * Dispute resolution;
- * Staffing needs;
- * Reporting processes, and
- * Financial and performance accountabilities.

A national panel would review the plan and make decisions on the readiness of the Sub-Regional Group. Individual feedback would be provided to the Sub-Regional Group via GO:NE from March 2009.

The Tees Valley Stage 2 Proposal was attached to the report.

RESOLVED that:-

1. The proposal as attached to the report be endorsed as the Tees Valley Sub-Regional Group's Stage 2 assessment submission to Government Office

North East (GO:NE) and the Department for Children, Schools and Families (DCSF).

- 2. Stockton be nominated as lead authority through transfer, with review in 2011.
- 3. The Corporate Director of CESC be given delegated responsibility for commissioning of 14-19 education and training as appropriate.

CAB Progress Report on Strategy for Change, Primary Capital Programme 136/08

Consideration was given to a report on the Strategy for Change, Primary Capital Programme.

In June 2008, the Strategy for change relating to the Primary Capital Programme was submitted to the Department for Children, Schools and Families (DCSF). Subject to approval the Council would receive capital allocations for 14 years to support the delivery of the Children's Plan by creating primary schools fit for the 21st century. The overriding objective of the programme was to transform primary education by rebuilding, remodeling or refurbishing at least half the schools.

The response of the DCSF was received in November 2008 and approval had been given to the first year of the programme and the Council had been asked to revise the Strategy in light of several comments from the assessment process. The purpose of the report was to outline progress in developing the specific schemes for 2009/10 and seek approval to the revised draft Strategy for consultation.

The DCSF had already indicated the availability of funding to support the Programme over the next 14 years and for Stockton on Tees, the allocations would be £3,066,466 in 2009/10 £5,444,406 in 2010/11 and possibly £2.5 million for each year thereafter until 2023.

In November 2008 DCSF approved the Strategy for Change but asked that the Strategy be developed further in specific areas. The DCSF approved expenditure for 2009/10 but asked for the revised Strategy to be submitted by the end of March 2009 before further funding would be approved.

The report detailed a number of smaller schemes for the Programme 2009/10 that would be undertaken in the summer months of 2009.

Though reliant on DCSF approval, work would also continue on the briefs for schemes proposed for 2010 and beyond.

A revised draft Strategy for Change was attached to the report. It was proposed that this draft be distributed for consultation with schools, dioceses and other interested parties during February with a closing date for comment in early March. Any changes resulting could be incorporated in the Strategy for onward submission to the DCSF.

The principle changes to the Strategy were summarised within the report.

RESOLVED that:-

- 1. The progress on those schemes identified for implementation in 2009/10 be noted.
- 2. The revised draft Strategy which takes into account the comments of the DCSF assessors be approved for consultation with schools, dioceses and other partners.
- 3. The approval to the final Strategy following the period of consultation be delegated to the Corporate Director of Children, Education and Social Care in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Children and & Young People.

CAB Scrutiny Review of Obesity 137/08

Members considered a report produced by the Children and Young People Select Committee and coming from its review of obesity.

It was explained that, in carrying out the review, the Select Committee had recognised the importance of the issues and had undertook to look at services currently available and to assist the development of an obesity strategy for Stockton Borough.

The Committee therefore met with officers from Stockton-on-Tees Teaching Primary Care Trust as well as Council departments, Tees Active Limited, and GP representation whose work was identified as providing opportunities for limiting or arresting the likelihood of obesity rates rising in the future.

In particular, examination of the Healthy Schools agenda, Council catering, food outlets, sport provision in the borough, planning, transportation including walking and cycling opportunities especially to and from school, and GP referrals, occupied the committee members time.

Members noted that the PCT and Stockton Borough Council, had been visited by the Department of Health's Childhood Obesity National Support Team in September 2007 which provided recommendations to halt the year-on-year rise in obesity among children aged under 11 by 2010. Using this as a basis but widening the Committee's usual remit to include adults, councillors were able to begin to investigate this issue.

A high proportion of residents did not undertake any forms of exercise and increasing numbers of young people that took part in the National Child Measurement Programme had been found to be overweight or obese. This was coupled with a change in food preparation and availability which could include a higher proportion of fat, salt and sugars to be consumed than was advised for a healthy lifestyle. Increased levels of obesity, as a result, was likely to have an impact on public services which the Committee attempted to determine how prevention rather than cure could benefit not only individuals but also the use of council and PCT budgets.

In the Stockton PCT area the estimated annual costs to the NHS of diseases related to overweight and obesity was calculated to be £51.9m in 2007, £53.9m

in 2010, and £57.6m in 2015. The Committee was therefore keen to see that the use of financial resources, especially in the current economic climate, is used to the greatest advantage.

The Committee examined the issue of obesity as it affected all stages of an individual's life, from birth, to pre-school, school, and adult life including maternal health and structured its report on the Government's Healthy Weight, Healthy Lives documentation to assist the report's use by Council and PCT staff and its assimilation into current working practice.

The review highlighted many areas of good practice that was already being carried out in a variety of areas within the borough to help individuals tackle the problems of excess weight and their corresponding health issues. The Committee was therefore hopeful that its recommendations would help to co-ordinate the areas of positive working arrangements and go some way to identify the gaps in service provision that will need to be closed.

- 1. The Director of Public Health together with appropriately identified partners from the Health and Well-being Partnership Board publish a long-term strategy to tackle obesity that is appropriately resourced. It was noted that the Committee acknowledged the excellent work already carried out by stakeholders and this strategy would capture and build upon the work that was currently delivered in the borough.
- 2. The PCT and SBC evaluates not only the success of obesity programmes currently commissioned and delivered within the Borough but also consider introducing examples of best practice elsewhere to ensure that value for money is being achieved and services are delivered in targeted areas and to targeted groups as appropriate.
- 3. The PCT commission the midwifery service, as part of its service level agreement to introduce progressive nutrition and cooking skills programmes during antenatal visits which should include benefits of breast feeding.
- 4. SBC and the PCT make public information available to help women planning conception to prioritise healthy eating and physical activity programmes and offer readily available and appropriate programmes to pregnant women.
- 5. SBC introduce cooking skills development within Children's Centres.
- 6. SBC and the PCT identify funding and commissioning opportunities and community venues to introduce cooking healthily skills for Stockton Borough residents in order to improve the quality of family eating behaviour.
- 7. SBC increase opportunities for active play in parent/carer and toddler groups.
- 8. The PCT consider commissioning the monitoring of infant weight, in particular 2 year height and weight check, in order to advise on eating behaviour where appropriate.
- 9. The standard letter regarding the National Measurement Programme that

goes to all parents/carers of children eligible for the programme:-

- * Clearly explains the purpose of the scheme and dispels any misconceptions.
- * Promotes the benefits of early intervention against the long-term health risks.
- * Offers signposting to any appropriate support to both the child and parent/carer.
- 10. The Council and where appropriate the PCT promote a strategic approach to healthy eating and physical activity through the introduction of Healthy lifestyle team comprising of Nutritionist (2) and assistants to work with Healthy Schools Team. Responsibilities would include:
- * SBC's Children, Education, Social Care (CESC) department to maximise opportunities to promote positive attitudes and behaviours related to healthy eating.
- * CESC to monitor implementation of School Food Trust Guidelines.
- * CESC to encourage the increase of school meal take up.
- * CESC, with School Governors, to introduce healthy lunch box policy.
- *CESC and the PCT to deliver training to school staff, and included in School Governors training programme, to ensure a consistent healthy lifestyle message.
- * CESC to explore all funding opportunities of breakfast clubs and determine standard quality levels.
- * CESC to address obesity related school bullying.
- * PCT and CESC to develop specialist treatment service for children above 98.6 centile.
- * PCT and CESC to develop robust pathways for referral to other weight management opportunities in the community for secondary school-age pupils.
- * CESC with SBC's Road Safety Team ensure that each school has in place an appropriate sustainable school travel plan.
- 11. CESC should continue to explore opportunities with School Governing Bodies to promote:-
- * The Healthy Schools Programme
- * The Extended School Day including the promotion of Breakfast Clubs
- * The opportunity of the wider community accessing school grounds out of school time.
- 12. Schools maximise opportunities for physical activity during the school day

that contributes to the objective of 5 hours per week of high quality physical education.

- 13. CESC, in partnership with college governors, identify opportunities to support students age 16+ to develop life skills based on information related to nutrition, cooking skills developments and benefits of exercise in a similar way to how alcohol/drug misuse and smoking cessation has been targeted.
- 14. SBC investigate the effectiveness of policy S14 of Alteration no 1 to the adopted Local Plan in controlling fast food outlets outside of the defined retail centres, and ensure policies are contained in the Regeneration Development Plan Document to reduce the proliferation of such outlets outside defined retail centres with specific regards to protecting the health and well being of children, especially near parks and school.
- 15. SBC and the PCT compile a register of current food outlets in each ISA locality to enable focussed efforts on promoting the development of healthy options and an award scheme that recognises this.
- 16. The PCT commission seminars for restaurateurs to learn to adapt recipes with lower levels of fat, salt or sugar as part of the award programme including providing nutrition information on menus and offering smaller portions of adult menu items.
- 17. SBC and the PCT support workplaces to adopt corporate policy on healthy catering.
- 18. SBC and the PCT encourage take up of national convenience store initiative in Stockton to increase fruit and vegetable consumption
- 19. SBC and the PCT establish links with private play centres to include additional opportunistic sessions around healthy eating and cooking skills.
- 20. SBC and the PCT undertake a mapping exercise of family based physical activities available during school holidays to identify gaps in provision and to assist consideration of funding opportunities including the mainstreaming of free/reduced cost provision.
- 21. SBC and the PCT encourage family swimming programmes which offer adult as well as children 'learn to swim' sessions.
- 22. SBC and the PCT consider a social marketing campaign to gain insights into barriers that prevent women accessing sport and physical activity.
- 23. SBC and the PCT encourage the development of more family programmes in existing and developing sports facilities so parents/carers and children could access these together.
- 24. SBC's Sports Development Team be urged to capitalise on the public interest generated by the 2012 London Olympics and success of the games held during 2008 in Beijing and explore increasing access to sport and activity opportunities. This may include publicising that Tees Active is currently coaching a number of young people who may be competing in the 2012

Olympics to represent Team GB.

- 25. SBC and the PCT mainstream the 'Walking for Health' campaign: encouraging at least one third more of the borough's population to achieve 10,000 steps per day by 2010.
- 26. SBC and the PCT identify measured walks that can then be publicised to assist people achieve their 10,000 steps or for general health benefits
- 27. The Council's scheme encouraging the use of bicycles for travelling to and from official business be promoted.
- 28. The PCT and SBC encourage other major local organisations to adopt a similar scheme.
- 29. The PCT and SBC to develop a programme of measures to encourage its employees to engage in regular physical activity. When in placestakeholders should be encouraged to urge large employers to consider a similar programme for its staff.
- 30. SBC and the PCT to promote wellness in the workplace by offering personalised health advice and lifestyle management programmes in workplace as part of core business.
- 31. The PCT explore the delivery of a multi-component community based weight management service with special emphasis on psychology of eating behaviour.
- 32. The PCT, through Social Marketing insights, promote men's weight management.
- 33. SBC and the PCT to set the example to the wider community in the first instance by encouraging and facilitating healthy lifestyles among its workforce.
- 34. The PCT and SBC work with local markets, supermarkets and shops across the borough to publicise healthy eating and assist customers to select healthy and good value options from the range of fruit and vegetables, meat, eggs, and other good quality produce.
- 35. The PCT and SBC review its policies on catering for events such as conferences, meetings etc to ensure that a healthy range is provided.
- 36. SBC and the PCT support a range of outlets to promote healthy lifestyle advice and signposting services to pharmacies, community centres, leisure centres, walking schemes etc.
- 37. SBC and the PCT develop co-locating services to provide the delivery of healthy lifestyle advice supported with Health Trainer service to improve 1–1 support associated with healthy eating, cooking skills training.
- 38. Consideration is given by the North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust, under the reconfiguration of hospital services (Momentum), that nutritionists and dieticians are, wherever possible, relocated into community

settings to increase the level of community services.

- 39. The PCT should engage with its GPs to develop a regular weight monitoring programme of all its patients with its aim of early intervention and appropriate support for patients.
- 40. That in recognition that advising patients and also parents/carers of a child who is overweight or obese should be handled sensitively a training programme should be developed for those involved in any weight measuring or weight management scheme.

CAB Local Trai 138/08

Local Transport Act

Cabinet considered a report relating to the Local Transport Act. The Act received Royal Assent in November 2008, following an 18 month passage through the legislative procedures.

Members of Cabinet were informed that the Act had three main parts:

- * It enabled local authorities to improve the quality of local bus services;
- * It reformed the arrangements for local transport governance in major conurbations; and
- * It reformed the existing legislation relating to local road pricing schemes.

It was explained that during the Bill's passage through Parliament, the Tees Valley authorities and other partner organisations had been working together in anticipation of the Act to produce a locally-tailored response to all three parts of the Act.

Cabinet was provided with a summary of the Council's joint response with the other Tees Valley Authorities:

- * The development of a Quality Partnership Scheme (QPS) with the principal bus operators, in line with the major bus scheme funding bid that was currently with Government for approval. The QPS would follow the scope outlined in the Act and was likely to be the first multi-authority, multi-operator agreement of its type in the country.
- * The setting up of a non-statutory Transport Board, Transport for Tees Valley, within the new governance structure of Tees Valley Unlimited.
- * A new way of working with the Highways Agency to make better use of the existing strategic road network without the need for a local road pricing scheme for the foreseeable future.

- 1. The new powers contained within the Local Transport Act be noted.
- 2. It be noted that the Council will continue to work in Partnership with the other

Tees Valley Local Authorities and Bus Operators to deliver the 'Connect Tees Valley' Bus Major Scheme.

CAB Economic Climate Update report 139/08

Consideration was given to a report that provided Members with an overview of the current economic climate, outlining the effects that this would have on Stockton Borough, and the mitigations already in place and those being developed in response to this.

A report was submitted to Cabinet in December 2008, which set the scene of the economic downturn, and the effects that the global recession and economic climate were having on businesses, rising unemployment, and mortgage repossessions.

The monthly update report would enable a focussed account to be made of any recent changes to economic circumstances (both positive and negative) the direct impact that this may have on the Borough, and the responses and mitigations either in place or being developed to support businesses and residents. Members were provided with a summary of the economic changes that had taken place.

RESOLVED that:-

- 1. The report be noted.
- 2. The work being undertaken be supported.

CAB City Region Status - Expression of Interest 140/08

Consideration was given to a report that summarised the progress made to date by Tees Valley Unlimited and Joint Strategy Unit in their discussions with Government over the Multi Area Agreement and the next steps.

In November 2008, the Pre Budget Report announced that:-

"Building on the Sub National Review, and Multi Area Agreements in particular, the Government will support city regions to fulfil this role (driving regional and national prosperity and responding to new challenges) by agreeing, on a voluntary and tailored basis, a set of devolutionary proposals with local authorities in city regions, to increase further their ability to drive economic growth and contribute to sustainable development.

The proposals will be underpinned by new statutory arrangements for sub regional co operation between local authorities, supporting strong local capacity, governance and accountability at the city region level.

New arrangements will be developed with the local authority city region leadership, in order to suit particular needs."

Government sent a letter on 22 December 2008 to all upper tier local authority

Chief Executives in England inviting them to submit an Expression of Interest in becoming a City Region pilot by 12 January 2009, and a full proposal by 27 February 2009.

The five Tees Valley Chief Executives together with the Chair of Tees Valley Unlimited submitted a holding Expression of Interest letter. This briefly outlined Tees Valley's interest in developing a new agreement with Government that would include initially:-

- * a joint board between the city region, the Homes and Communities Agency and the Regional Development Agency (One NorthEast) to provide strategic direction of housing, economic development and regeneration spending; and
- * joint investment planning with key partners, including greater flexibility over capital funding to support the more effective programme management of projects. TVU would initially wish to pursue a single capital programme with a long term funding commitment (on the 3+2 years principle) and in the medium term real delegation of funding (i.e. local approval of projects within the investment plan within the Green Book limits).

In the medium to longer term TVU would also wish to consider:

- * a city region Employment and Skills Board, with strong employer representation and formal powers to influence provision in line with employer demand; and
- * increased statutory responsibilities for strategic transport issues in accord with the recently published guidance on transport governance.

The proposal would be seeking pilot status that would enable, in the short term, the delivery of the fundamental 'asks' that cannot be delivered through the existing Tees Valley Multi Area Agreement (long term funding commitment and a single capital programme).

It proposed, in the medium to longer term, the consideration of statutory body arrangements at the Tees Valley level if these were considered to be necessary to achieve new legislation, powers and funding to be devolved to Tees Valley, and the new legislation, powers and funding were considered beneficial for the area by the Tees Valley local authorities. It did not commit any of the Tees Valley local authorities to the establishment of such arrangements at this stage.

The proposal was based on the principle that it was to achieve the devolution of functions, powers and funding down from central government to the Tees Valley level and not the passing up of functions, powers and funding from the Borough Councils.

Functions, powers and funding that would require new legislation and potentially statutory arrangements at the Tees Valley level might include:

- * delegation of approval of projects for RDA and HCA funding.
- * establishment of a Tees Valley Integrated Transport Authority,

- * greater flexibility for RSLs to provide flexible tenures,
- * ability to influence the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) contracts, the Skills Funding Agency funding, the Young Peoples Learning Agency funding and the Business Link contract,
- * designation of City Strategy status with the associated funding, and devolution of DWP funding and ability to commission activity within Tees Valley.

RESOLVED that:-

- 1. The development and submission of a City Region pilot bid for Tees Valley be endorsed and a commitment to the development of new statutory arrangements if required to enable the devolution of additional functions, powers and funding from the centre that cannot be devolved under current legislation and that the Tees Valley authorities consider to be of benefit to the area.
- 2. Any detailed proposals for the creation of new functions, powers or funding at the City Region level including any significant changes to the current governance arrangements and details of any proposed statutory arrangements be brought back to the Cabinet for detailed consideration.

CAB Community Safety Partnership Arrangements 141/08

Cabinet considered a report that advised of the proposed merger of the Safer Stockton Partnership and Stockton Drugs Action Team (DAT) Steering Group.

The Safer Stockton Partnership was established in 1998, and Stockton DAT Steering Group was established in 2000 (on the dissolution of the former Teesside DAT). The two Partnerships had worked in close co-operation and since 2004 have had two joint meetings per year, meeting as the Safer Stockton Partnership/DAT Integration Group.

Following discussion at the meeting of the Integration Group in May 2008 an options paper on future working arrangements was presented to the meeting of the Integration Group on 4 November, and a decision in principle was made by members of the two Partnerships to merge the two governance bodies. It was noted that the decision did not entail any changes to staffing structure or budget management at office level.

It was explained that the Safer Stockton Partnership was led jointly by the Council, Cleveland Police, Cleveland Police Authority, Cleveland Fire Brigade and Stockton-on-Tees Teaching Primary Care Trust (PCT). The Stockton DAT arrangements were led jointly by the Council and the PCT, via the Adult Strategy Team.

The prospective timescale for completion of full merger was April or May 2009. This would allow time for the preparation of a draft constitution for the merged Partnership and associated paperwork, and for more detailed consultation with the full membership of both bodies to take place. It was noted that GONE was supportive of the merger proposal.

Cabinet Members were informed that a separate study was taking place as to whether or not the Drugs Action Team took on formal responsibility for alcohol misuse, becoming a Drugs and Alcohol Action Team (DAAT), as was the position in some other areas. If the extension to the DAT role was confirmed, this would be taken into account in the detailed merger proposals.

RESOLVED that:-

- 1. The report be noted.
- 2. Agreement of further detail be delegated to the Corporate Director of Children, Education and Social Care (CESC) and the Head of Community Protection, in consultation with the Cabinet Members for Adult Services & Health and for Housing and Community Safety.

CAB Preston Park & Hall Redevelopment 142/08

Consideration was given to a report on Present Park and Hall Redevelopment.

At the time of this meeting Preston Park was the biggest recreational park in the Tees Valley, and the largest and most visited facility in Stockton Borough. The Park & Hall was the most visited facility in Teesside throughout the 80's and early 90's, a position Officers believed could be regained. However, the attractions were now generally run down.

The Stockton Museum Strategy 2005 set the objective of establishing a master plan for the redevelopment of the Park & Hall. The master plan was produced through lengthy and widespread consultation, incorporating the recommendations of the 2006 Adults Leisure & Culture Select Committee review. The master plan was approved by Cabinet in June 2007 as a basis for major funding applications.

The Council was unsuccessful in its application for funding from the BIG Lottery Parks For People scheme for improvements to the Park, but was successful in securing an offer of £3.58million from the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF) for works to the Hall.

The report outlined the package of works that were deliverable in the first phase and to gain approval for the resources required, including the release of the Spence Bequest, to match the HLF offer and fund these works.

- 1. The release of the Spence Bequest capital sum to contribute to the cost of a new accessible collection store be ratified.
- 2. The new store be held by the Council on Trust in accordance with the Spence Bequest charitable objects.
- 3. The Director of CESC in consultation with the Director of Law and Democracy be authorised to take any further action required in respect of the release of the

Spence Bequest capital sum including the application for and completion of a Scheme to the Charity Commissioners.

4. The redevelopment of Preston Hall/Park and the prudential borrowing required to support match funding of £1.93m, funded from the current Medium Term Financial Plan be approved.

CAB Access to Services - Review of Ingleby Barwick Community Access Point 143/08

Consideration was given to a report that detailed the results of a review of the Community Access Point service at Ingleby Barwick. The Ingleby Barwick Community Access Point was the first of a proposed borough-wide network of locations that operated on a part-time basis. Customers that wanted to interact with the Council on a face-to-face basis, but were unable to access one of three main multi-service centres, can call-in to talk to a Customer Service Officer.

In January 2006, Cabinet approved a vision for the way that the Council's customers might access its services in the future. This became the Council's Access to Services Programme and included the development of a corporate telephone contact centre, three multi-service centre in the town centres of each of Stockton, Billingham and Thornaby and a borough-wide network of "Community Access Points" for customers who had special needs or lived in outlying communities and might not be able to access one of the three town centre multi-service centres.

The plan for the Community Access Points was that through the use of mobile technology and the new CRM (Customer Relationship Management) software, Customer Service Officers could work in outlying areas on a "surgery" basis, visiting various locations regularly (e.g. once a week). Although it might not be possible to resolve the same range of queries at first point of contact as at one of the main multi-service centres, customers would be able to talk to officers face-to-face and the officer concerned would take ownership of any queries or requests for service that are raised, either dealing with them on the spot or following them through when they return to the main office.

During 2006, consultation exercises were undertaken with Members and Viewpoint Focus Groups to consider possible locations for the Community Access Points. Suggestions included supermarkets, GP surgeries and the mobile library bus. The consultation indicated that this type of service would be welcomed, however it was difficult to gauge demand. It was therefore decided that, initially, one network point should be set up as a pilot, to enable further analysis and review.

In following up customer suggestions, an approach was made to Tesco Ingleby Barwick branch where management expressed an interest in working with officers to establish a Community Access Point within the store. Space could be provided for a "Council stand" in the main customer thoroughfare together with a room for private discussions with customers. It was decided to open the first Community Access Point within the Tesco store and that this should form the pilot scheme. Experiences of the exercise would inform the roll-out of other Access Points.

The Access Point was launched on 11th January 2008. It opened between 11:00am and 3:00pm each Friday. The hours of operation were originally 1:00pm to 4:30pm; however these were changed in September, to try to pick-up Tesco's mid-day customers, as it had been noticed that there were very few visitors later on in the afternoon.

Even with in-store publicity, promotions in Stockton News and local Ingleby Barwick newsletters, take-up of the service had been disappointing, averaging 9 enquiries per week. April 2008 was the busiest month with 62 enquiries and September was the quietest month with only 20 enquiries. With two members of staff available, there was the capacity to deal with many more enquiries.

A review of the Ingleby Barwick service had been undertaken, to inform a decision about a possible change in venue, frequency or time of the service. This had included consultation with residents and ward councillors, and trying radio as a new method of promotion. At its meeting on 4th December 2008, Cabinet requested a further report on the results of the review and recommendations arising from it.

During November 2008 a survey of Ingleby Barwick residents was undertaken to ascertain:

- * Awareness of the Tesco Community Access Point service
- * Awareness of the radio advertising campaign
- * Use of the service
- * Satisfaction with the way in which the service is delivered
- * Potential future use of the service
- * Need for the service
- * Suitability of the location and days/times of operation
- * Views and experiences about contacting the Council

In total 706 interviews were carried out – 450 doorstep interviews and 256 at the Tesco store. High level results of the interviews together with comments and conclusions were detailed within the report.

The Ingleby Barwick Ward Councillors had taken an active interest in supporting and promoting the Access Point and had provided valuable comments and feedback that had been incorporated into the review.

With regard the new Community Access Points at its meeting on 4th December 2008, Cabinet delegated the approval of any further trial Community Access Points to the Corporate Director Resources in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Access & Communities. The Customer Services team had been working with representatives from Tristar Homes to set up a joint Community Access Point in the Tesco store on Durham Road. This would operate on the first Friday of every month commencing 6th February 2009. It was envisaged that the service would be used by local residents as well as customers from the nearby villages that use the supermarket. This would provide the opportunity for a second trial in an area of different demographics from the first.

RESOLVED that:-

1. The trial Community Access service at Ingleby Barwick change from weekly

to monthly and take place on Saturday mornings.

- 2. The range of activities at the Ingleby Barwick Access Point (and any new access points) be expanded to include promotions of forthcoming events and topical matters that may be of interest to residents.
- 3. The Ingleby Barwick trial be extended for a further six months at which point a final decision be made about the future of the service.

CAB Education and Employment Services 144/08

Consideration was given to a report that provided details of the introduction of Flexible New Deal and sought approval to the non submission of a tender to provide training for flexible new deal participants in the future due to the significant financial risk this would place on the Council.

It was explained that Stockton Borough Council's Training & Employment Services had been contracted to deliver the Government's New Deal Programmes since 1998. Until 2006 the Service was in a direct contractual relationship with Job Centre Plus but since that date Job Centre Plus introduced Prime Contractors to reduce the number of contracts they directly managed. The Service now acted as a sub-contractor to 2 Prime Contractors; Working Links and Avanta TNG.

The Government had reviewed its New Deal programmes and were proposing to introduce 'Flexible New Deal' as part of the proposal to strengthen the requirements for those claiming Job Seekers allowance. This replaced the current separate New Deals for young people and unemployed adults. It was explained that clients would be expected to participate either in obtaining employment, participating in work placements or work in the community on a full time basis. Failure to do so could impact on their benefit claim.

It was explained that in 2007 the Government began a procurement process for Flexible New Deal. In July 2008 12 organisations were notified that they had progressed through the Pre Qualification stage for the Tees Valley and North and East Yorkshire area. Training & Employment Services had worked with each organisation to provide details for their tenders to Job Centre Plus. The tenders had been submitted by the organisations at the end of November 2008.

Members of Cabinet were informed that Flexible New Deal differed in a number of ways from the existing New Deal programmes but one of the most important changes was to the funding model. At present the funding for each programme was made up of funding linked to the number of clients on the programme paid on a weekly basis for a period of 13 or 26 weeks and output funding linked to a client obtaining employment and or a qualification. The on programme payment amounts to 65% of the total funding package and was guaranteed.

The funding Model for Flexible New Deal was significantly different in that it consisted of a start fee, a job payment after a client had been retained in employment for 13 weeks and a further retention payment if the client was still in work after 26 weeks. The start payment of 10% of the total funding available was the only guaranteed payment. The actual payments differ slightly from one

tendering organisation to another as each had retained different amounts for their "management fee". The most significant proportion of the funding, therefore, was directly related to the client finding and staying in work for a specified minimum period.

The funding model had based its projections on job entry rates of between 60% and 70%. The current job entry rate of Training & Employment New Deal Programmes was between 25% and 40% depending on the type of programme followed. The highest overall entry rate achieved was 55% in 2001/02. It was noted that although the clients would be closer to the job market than currently and may be more focussed on obtaining work if the alternative was to lose their benefits, the current recession was already having a significant impact on unemployment rates. It was explained that this made it extremely difficult to meet the job entry rates required for the financial stability of the delivery organisations.

RESOLVED that consultation in respect of the Council ceasing to provide an in house training service for flexible new deal participants commence. Subject to the outcome of the consultation, the Director of Children, Education & Social Care informs Job Centre Plus that the Council will no longer provide training services under the Flexible New Deal programme.

CAB Minutes of Various Bodies 145/08

Consideration was given to the minutes of the meetings of Various Bodies.

RESOLVED that the minutes of the following meetings be received/approved, as appropriate:-

Stockton Renaissance Board 9 December 2008
Stockton Renaissance Board 4 November 2008
Stockton Renaissance Board 7 October 2008
Central Area Partnership Board 23 October 2008
Eastern Area Partnership Board 16 December 2008
Eastern Area Partnership Board 18 November 2008
Eastern Area Partnership Board 28 October 2008
St Ann's Development Board 4 December 2008
Billingham Partnership Board 1 December 2008
Western Area Partnership Board 3 December 2008
Leadership Board 24 September 2008
Tees Valley Living Board 10 October 2008

CAB Appointment Panel for Post of Corporate Director for Development and 146/08 Neighbourhood Services

Consideration was given to a report that provided Members with details of the proposed arrangements for the Appointment Panel for the post of Corporate Director for Development and Neighbourhood Services.

The Council's Employee Employment Procedure Rules required Cabinet to consider and refer to full Council with recommendations for approval,

arrangements for the appointment of Chief Officers (e.g. Corporate Directors).

In order to ensure that the required Appointment Panel for the post of Corporate Director for Development and Neighbourhood Service was established, Cabinet was asked to consider the proposals and recommend them for approval to Council.

In accordance with the normal arrangements for Chief Officer and Assistant Chief Officers appointments, Cabinet was asked to recommend to Council that a Panel for the appointment of the Corporate Director for Development and Neighbourhood Service be established on the following basis:-

Leader of the Council

Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Transport

Cabinet Member for Housing and Community Safety

Cabinet Member for the Environment

- 2 Members from the Labour Group
- 2 Members from Independent Groups
- 1 Member from Liberal Democrat Group

If circumstances required it, any member initially identified to serve on the Panel may request that a substitute, from his/her political group, serve in their place. This would necessitate the substitute member concerned attending the Panel's shortlisting meeting, formal interview and any other relevant meetings associated with the appointment.

RECOMMENDED to Council that the proposed Appointment Panel arrangements outlined at paragraph 3 of the report be recommended to Council for approval.

CAB Local Authority Representatives on School 147/08

Members considered the nominations to School Governing Bodies in accordance with the procedure for the appointment of School Governors, approved as Minute 84 of the Cabinet (11th May 2000).

RESOLVED that the following appointments be made to the vacant Governorships in line with agreed procedures subject to successful List 99 check and Personal Disclosure:

Bader Primary School

Vacancy - Clir I Dalgarno (TIA), removed for non attendance

Nominee – Ms L Featherstone (School nomination)

Bowesfield Primary School

Vacancy – Mr C Harris, resigned due to other commitments

Nominee – Mrs K Morris (School nomination)

Convers School

Vacancy – Mr D Sayer, term of office expires 13 February 2009

Nominee – Mrs P Brooks (School nomination)

Thornaby Community School

Vacancy – Mr J Lynch (Lab), removed for non attendance Nominee – Tracey Stott (Lab)

Tilery Primary School Vacancy – Rev Dr P Ashdown (Lab), term of office expired 24 October 2008; did not wish to be re-considered Nominee – Rev B Green

Whitehouse Primary School Vacancy – Mr B Stopford, resigned due to other commitments Nominee – Jane Roberts (School nomination)